
COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

THURSDAY 27 NOVEMBER 2008 AT 10.00AM

PRESENT:
Councillor P Farmer (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Bradley, Mrs Clarke (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Fisher), Hendry, Mrs Mallinson, McDevitt (as substitute for Councillor Harid), Mrs Riddle and Mrs Robson.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Luckley – Health and Communities Portfolio Holder


Councillor Bloxham – Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder (for part of the meeting)

COS.116/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Fisher and Harid.

COS.117/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any items relating to Carlisle Housing Association.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was Carlisle City Council nominated representative on the Carlisle Housing Association Board.    

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any items relating to Cumbria County Council.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was a Member of Cumbria County Council.    

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any items relating to Carlisle Housing Association.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was Carlisle City Council nominated representative on the Carlisle Housing Association Board.    

Councillor Farmer declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any items relating to Carlisle Housing Association.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was the Chairman of the residents association that was recognised by Carlisle Housing Association.

Councillor Mrs Bradley declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any items within the budget papers relating to Cumbria County Council.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

COS.118/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 28 August 2008 and 9 October 2008 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

COS.119/08
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.120/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager (Dr. Taylor) presented the work programme for the Committee for 2008/09.  

Dr. Taylor explained that the work programme was in a new format which should give the Committee a clearer sense of the items that the Committee would be considering and had considered.

Dr. Taylor added that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be considering the Property Portfolio Options on 11 February 2009 and two representatives from this Committee had been requested.

Dr. Taylor informed Members that a special meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had taken place on 17 November to consider Carlisle Renaissance scrutiny arrangements.  Dr. Taylor asked members if they would prefer the minutes to the special meetings circulated as an agenda item or for information only.

RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues identified above, the work programme be noted;

2)  That Councillors Hendry and Mrs Mallinson be nominated to attend the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 11 February 2009;

3)  That the minutes of the special Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny meetings, held to consider Carlisle Renaissance, are included as an agenda item on the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s agendas.

COS.121/08
FORWARD PLAN

(a) Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager (Dr. Taylor) presented report LDS.73/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 December 2008 to 31 March 2009) issues under the remit of this Committee.

The revised format split the issues between:

· Appendix (i) - Budget and Policy Framework Matters; and

· Appendix (ii) – Non-Budget and Policy Framework Matters

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 December 2008 to 31 March 2009) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

COS.122/08
BUDGET

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted Report CORP.62/08 providing a summary of the Council's revised revenue base estimates for 2008/09, together with base estimates for 2009/10 and updated projections to 2013/14. The report had been prepared in accordance with the principles included in the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP), Capital Strategy and Asset Management Plans agreed by Council in September.  The report set out known revisions to the Medium Term Financial Plan Projections, although there were a number of significant issues affecting the projections that were unresolved. 

Mrs Brown commented that the net impact of new spending pressures and new savings identified could not be accommodated within existing Council resources, particularly in light of the economic downturn.  She added that budget increases would need to be limited to unavoidable and high priority issues together with maximised savings and efficiencies to balance the budget.

Revenue Budget Reports

(a) New Spending Pressures

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.64/08 summarising the new revenue spending pressures and reduced income projections that had emerged as part of the current year budget monitoring procedures and which would need to be considered as part of the 2009/10 budget process.   The issues were to be considered in the light of the Council’s corporate priorities.

The Executive had on 24 November 2008 (EX.302/08) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2009/10 budget process.

A Member asked Mrs Brown to clarify the press report that stated the budget was not sustainable.

Mrs Brown explained that all of the pressures identified could not be contained within existing available resources and the options available were to cut spending or to increase revenue.  In the short term the pressures could be funded from reserves but this was not sustainable and it was important to have a balanced and sustainable budget.

Members then considered the following new priorities for revenue spending which fell within the areas of responsibility of this Committee.

· Second Homes Discount – a recurring bid for £16,000 

Mrs Brown reported that in 2008/09 the Council would receive £40,480 more in second homes income than budgeted for.  Mrs Brown also reported that the second homes budget allocated would be £10,400 underspend.  The figures represented the potential pressure if the County Council implemented the proposed reduction in the amount of second homes income they received that would be passed on to the City Council from 50% to 25%.

Members raised concerns that there would be a reduction in the amount of second homes income and questioned why the money was being cut and where the income would be spent.  Members felt that the City Council had a moral and practical obligation to ensure that affordable homes were provided especially in the rural areas where young people were unable to purchase homes in the areas in which they grew up.  Part of the problem was the number of second homes and Members felt that the income from the Second Homes Discount should be used to support affordable housing in those areas.

Mrs Brown explained that there had been a three year agreement with the County Council with regard to the Second Homes Discount but that agreement had come to an end.  Negotiations had taken place with the County Council and the matter had been considered by CLASB.  Negotiations were still currently ongoing with the County Council over the percentage reduction and it was possible that the reduction would not be as severe as 25%.

· Art and Events Review – a bid for £15,000 in 2009/10 and 2010/11

Mrs Brown reported that there had been a recurring saving of £50,000 included in the Medium Term Financial Plan from 2009/10 onwards.  The pressures set out in 2009/10 and 2010/11 related to the initiatives which had been undertaken to make the savings that did not apply immediately.

· Community Services Review – a bid of £93,000 in 2009/10

Mrs Brown reported that there was a recurring budget saving of £153,000 per annum included in the Medium Term Financial Plan.  It was envisaged that if proposed recommendations were approved that there would be a pressure in 2009/10 but that the target would be met from 2010/11 onwards.

A Member commented that this Committee had not been enthusiastic with regard to the proposals within the review and asked if the recommendations had been agreed.

Mrs Brown responded that the target saving had been agreed by Council in the last financial year.

The Health and Communities Portfolio Holder confirmed that the Executive had agreed some of the recommendations including the deletion of a post and had moved Grants for Leisure to the Neighbourhood Forum.

A Member commented that the Neighbourhood Forum budget already covered a large amount of grants and asked if any funding would be made available from the Council.

The Health and Communities Portfolio Holder responded that there would be no contribution from the Council and explained that the Neighbourhood Forum was a more appropriate way of distributing money to the community.

A Member asked if the target increase of £113,900 on page 15, could be achieved.

Mr Beveridge explained that the target was for the whole of the Community Services directorate and was not relevant to just the Community Support Section.

Members commented that the work carried out by the finance staff was appreciated and Members understood that the economic climate caused additional work but they added that they would like to see a partnership between Directors, Officers and Members so if savings were required everyone would be working to achieve them.

A Member asked if the mixed admissions policy to Tullie House could be investigated at a future date.

Mr Beveridge responded that a good opportunity to investigate the admissions policy would be when the trust options were investigated.

· Theatre Performance Arts Centre/Sands Events Venue – The Theatre Performance Arts Centre had not been included in the report as proposals were not advanced enough but these may give rise to additional budget pressures in the future.

A Member asked what the timescale of events for the Theatre/Performing Arts Centre/Sands Events Venue was?

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) responded that the Council had agreed to provide funding for a feasibility study to be carried out at the Lonsdale with the Save Our Lonsdale Group, the report was due in early 2009.  Discussions had taken place with Carlisle Leisure regarding the Sands Events Venue and a report would also be available in the New Year.  There had also been discussions with the University of Cumbria with regard to both.

In response to a further question Mr Beveridge explained that there was no way of knowing what the impact on the revenue budget would be until both reports had been considered.  There would not be a revenue budget pressure in the next financial year, because neither scheme could be completed within the next financial year, but it was anticipated that either project would have to seek external capital and revenue funds with a contribution from the Council, to be progressed.

· Housing Strategy – a bid of £11,000 in 2009/10 and then a recurring bid of £109,000

The bid was for the continuation of five fixed term posts that were put in place for the Housing Strategy 2005-10.  The posts would continue for the period up to 31 March 2015 covered by the Housing Strategy 2010-2015.  There was also a bid for a Housing Strategy Technical Officer to ensure the continued improvement of the current housing stock through various initiatives and schemes.  

There was also a bid for an operational budget to fund the running of the statutory homelessness services as well as covering costs associated with the Families Hostel development and increased occupancy costs.

In response to Members questions Dr. Gooding explained that ordinarily the benefit of having staff on fixed term contracts meant that it did not have to be in the recurring budget and revenue could be used.

· Homeless Hostel Income – The budget pressure related to the target figure set for income to the Homelessness Hostels.  The Corporate Charge increased in charges for 09/10 calculated an increase in the Supporting People grant of 3.8%.  That was an external grant distributed by the Government through Cumbria County Council to providers of support services which had previously been financed.  The increase of 3.8% was applicable to rents and personal charges.

· Housing Strategy – Ghyll Bank – The Council had submitted a bid to the Government for funding under the Gypsy and Traveller grant bidding round in July 2008.  It had been recommended to the Regional Housing Board that funding be awarded to Carlisle.  The projected costings for the revenue running of the site would rely on rental income and the annual supporting people grant.  The rental income would be from 15 pitches on the site and their occupation and the number of sites had been reduced to comply with Government guidelines.

The Supporting People Programme had awarded a grant of £50,000 per year to support the Gypsy and Traveller Community in Cumbria and it was anticipated that £40,000 of that would fund support on the Ghyll Bank Site. The revenue bid was for £10,000 per annum to enable service provision and management of the site from Housing Services.

· Learning City – a bid for £12,000 in 2009/10 and £50,000 in 2010/11, 2011/12 and 2012/13 to renew and extend the contract of the Learning City Manager to maintain and develop the Council’s priority of Learning City.  The post was the only resource that was dedicated to the priority.

A Member commented that Learning City had carried out good work and had been recognised by the Audit Commission.  There was concern that the Committee had not seen the good work and the outcomes from the post.

A Member asked if there had been any investigation into the possibility of joint funding for the post.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) explained that all of the activities carried out by the post had been jointly funded.  There had been no investigations into possible joint funding of the post but it would be investigated for the future.

RESOLVED – (1) That the observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, as outlined above, be conveyed to the Executive.

(b) Summary of Charges Review

· Community Services

Report CS.94/08 was submitted, setting out the proposed fees and charges for the services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate, where relevant background information was provided on performance in the current year.  The increased charges were relatively small in income terms.

The Executive had on 24 November 2008 (EX.298/08) decided that the report be noted and referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their consideration.

A Member asked if there had been any feedback with regard to the increase in allotment charges.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder responded that consultation had taken place with allotments holders and associations.  There had not been any feedback to date but if there was any it would be noted.

Members congratulated Bereavement Services for being voted Cemetery of the Year for the third year running.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee, as outlined above, be conveyed to the Executive. 

· Licensing
LDS.66/08 was submitted for information setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Licensing Section of the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.  The Regulatory Panel had responsibility for determining the licence fees.  The fees were approved with the addition of a separate fee for the renewal and transfer of a Sex Establishment.

The Executive had on 24 November 2008 (EX.299/08) noted that the Licensing Charges were approved by the Regulatory Panel on 15 October 2008.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.  

· Development Services

Report DS.66/08 was submitted setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate.

Assembly Room - the charges were raised for the use of the Assembly Rooms at the Old Town Hall Visitor Centre.  A figure of £6,800 was incorporated within the budget relating to Assembly Room hire and sale of meals.  Figures up to October 2008 indicated a likely shortfall against budgets of about £2,000.  It was currently envisaged that Assembly Room income for 2008/09 would fall short of the MTFP target of £6,800 by £2,000.  Proposals to generate greater revenue were under consideration, but would require capital investment.  The lighting, decor and furniture in the room had needed up-dating for some time and the interior of the TIC generally required refreshing.  Proposed adjustments to the discount currently applied to registered charities, OAP groups and other community groups were as detailed within the report.

Housing Services - the charges detailed for hostels no longer included Supporting People (SP) income as it was a grant the Council received for fulfilling support contracts.  The charges report references to income therefore only covered hostel and homeshare charges.  The projected charges income target for 2009/10 was £369,424.

The Executive had on 24 November 2008 (EX.300/08) considered and agreed the report, including the proposed charges as set out in the Appendices with effect from 1 April 2009.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted.

Capital Budget Reports

(c) Provisional Capital Programme 2009-/10 to 2013/14

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.63/08 detailing the revised capital programme for 2008/09, together with the proposed method of financing as set out in Appendices A and B.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2009/10 to 2013/14 in the light of the capital bids submitted for consideration, together with the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The Executive had on 24 November 2008 (EX.304/08) considered the report and decided:

“1. That the following be noted and referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2009/10 budget process:

1.  The revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2009/09 as set out in Appendices A & B of report CORP.63/08;

2.  The capital spending request for 2009/10 to 2013/14 contained in report CORP.63/08 in the light of the estimated available resources; and 

3.  That any capital schemes approved by the Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, had been approved.”

Details of the new capital spending proposals which fell within the area of responsibility of the Committee were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

· Private Sector Renewal - £400,000 in 2009/10 and a recurring bid of £700,000.

The Demand for Disabled Facilities Grants had increased in recent years with a growth in the number of older people and those living independently in their own homes in the community.  Discretionary renovation grants had been stopped to fund statutory grants from the overall budget of £849,000 currently in place, and a significant proportion of that funding was provided by Central Government, as a grant – (>£500,000).

In addition, because of Carlisle’s ability to deliver on the grants, additional top-slice funding had been provided, £300,000 being provided in 2007/08, and a further £100,000 being allocated in this current financial year.  

That amount, even with the additional top slice funding, still did not meet the annual demand for grant.  The shortfall between what was needed to fund the demand and the current budget was the basis of the capital bid.  There was a need to consider this capital bid with reports going through the political process.  Revenue bids under the Housing Strategy could provide additional income from the fees bought in by the in-house team on disabled facilities grant work. Also the additional information in the income form on actions being undertaken to increase funding from Government.

· Housing Provision - £200,000 recurring bid beginning 2010/11 to secure housing for those in need including private sector leasing and ‘move on’ accommodation.  An example of the funding stream projects was the scheme to bring CHA empty properties back into use and ring fenced for accepted homeless nominations.

· Affordable Housing - £300,000 recurring bid beginning 2010/11 to enable the provision of affordable housing in both urban and rural areas. 

· Fuel Poverty/Decent Homes - £300,000 recurring bid beginning 2010/11 to invest in the standard of homes to maintain decent standards as well as alleviate the issues of fuel poverty.

· Empty Property - £100,000 recurring bid beginning 2010/11 to continue work to bring some of the 1500 empty properties back into use.

· CCTV - £70,000 to ensure that the various elements of the CCTV System continued to meet the operational requirements and standards. 

RESOLVED – That Report CORP.63/08 be noted.

Reports for Information

(d) Summary of Savings Proposals

Report CORP.65/08 had been circulated to the Committee by way of background information

A Member asked that all relevant reviews were brought to this Committee with any outcomes or targets included.

In response to a Member’s question Dr. Gooding explained that the Community Support Review had been carried out in response to a cost saving of 5% agreed by the Council.  The review of the ECCP had been carried out because other partners had withdrawn their support.

RESOLVED – That report CORP.65/08 be noted.

COS.123/08
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, SECOND QUARTER, JULY – OCTOBER 2008

The Head of Policy and Performance (Ms Curr) presented report PPP.91/08 on the Corporate Performance Monitoring Report for the second quarter, July to September 2008.  

Ms Curr explained that the performance framework was moving away from Best Value Performance Indicators to the new National Indicator Set, which were critical to the forthcoming Comprehensive Area Assessment.

Ms Curr reported that the new framework would bring together the three core areas of People, Finances and Performance within the Covalent system which she felt would result in improved information reports in future.

She also advised Members of work being undertaken by the Performance Indicator Task and Finish Group on this item.  She added that in terms of comparative data the information currently used was from 2006/07 but more up to date information was now being sourced.

Ms Curr explained that the only Indicator that was not on target was the Multi Use Games Area at Melbourne Park.

The Head of Culture and Community Services provided an update to the figures and added that the latest figures for Melbourne Park showed that the target for 2008/09 would be met, and the other sites were well ahead of target.

The Executive had considered the report on 17 November 2008 (EX.288/08) and they decided:

“(1)  That the performance of the City Council as presented in Report PPP.91/08 be received and noted.

(2)  That the current levels of performance as compared with other authorities be noted.

(3)  That the Executive consider, as part of the budget process, how financial and human resources may be redirected in order to deliver Council priorities.

(4)  That the relevant parts of the report be referred to Corporate Resources, Community and  Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.

(5)  That the report be amended to show that Councillor Earp is not the Portfolio Holder responsible for Indicators LP70.”

A Member reminded Ms Curr that the Committee had previously asked for statistics on hate crimes and hate incidents to be included in this report.

Ms Curr responded that the statistics would be included in future reports.

RESOLVED - That the presentation of the information in Covalent was excellent and the Corporate Performance Monitoring Report be welcomed.

COS.124/08
MIGRANT WORKERS TASK AND FINISH GROUP

The Head of Policy and Performance (Ms Curr) reported (PPP.89/08) on the recent review of Migrant Workers by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Task and Finish Group. 

Ms Curr also highlighted the main recommendations of the Group, including: the commissioning of a detailed survey, including interviewing of a cross section of the districts migrant worker population, to get information on the skills, needs and concerns of the migrant workers, continued City Council funding of the Law Centre and Citizens Advice Bureau, funding for a risk based inspection regime for licensed HMO's together with further recommendations regarding employment, communication and community cohesion.  

Other specific recommendations on the role of the City Council, included achieving Level 3 of the Equality Standards together with further training for Officers and Councillors and greater political leadership on race issues.

Ms Curr added that the Action Plan arising from the recommendations would be incorporated into the Council's Corporate Equality Action Plan.

The Executive had considered the report on 17 November 2008 (EX.289/08) and they decided:

“That the recommendations of the Task and Finish Group, as detailed at Appendix 1 to report PPP.89/08, be noted and the Head of Policy and Performance, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Health and Wellbeing, work up details of the recommendations to form an Action Plan that would then be integrated within the Corporate Equality Action Plan.”

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

a)  The language in the report could be improved, the word ‘could’ would be more appropriate as ‘should’.

b)  A Member commented that there had been some good scrutiny work carried out and felt that the Executive had not addressed all of the recommendations.

c)  A Member felt that the work of the Task and Finish Group should be celebrated and the recommendations should be circulated to other Authorities to enable some joint working.

d)  Recommendation 14 – It was felt that every Political Group should have an Equality Champion to ensure that Equality is in the policies of the Council and on the agenda of every Group.

e)  It was important that the Council moved towards Level 3 in the Equality Standard for Local Government as a priority.

f)  Was there a dedicated officer to deal with Equality in the Council?

Ms Curr responded that there was not a dedicated officer but there was a lead officer and much of the work of the Policy and Performance team was centred on the Equality agenda.  The Council had been working with other authorities to increase capacity in Cumbria for achieving Level 3.

g)  Recommendation 4 – There was concern that almost 10% of available private rented stock failed to meet the minimum housing standard.  This was in conflict with the Corporate Improvement Plan which stated that everyone was entitled to good housing.  This matter could not be ignored and additional resources should be a priority.

h)  Recommendation 19 – It was regrettable that the Executive did not respond to this recommendation.  It was a recommendation from a cross party working group and the absence of a commitment to Equality and Diversity needed to be highlighted.

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr. Taylor) submitted report OS.13/08 summarising the responses from external bodies to the recommendations made in the final report of the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group.

Dr. Taylor explained that within the final report of the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group there had been a small number of recommendations which asked for action by external bodies.  The report had pulled together the responses to each of the recommendations.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

i)  The response from Cumbria Constabulary had been good but could there be more publicity for the third party reporting centres?  It was a good initiative that should be supported.

RESOLVED – 1) That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration

2) That this Committee receives a further review of progress with implementing recommendations of the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group in six months time

3)  That the final report of the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group be 


circulated to other authorities in the district for their comments.

4) That the two actions recommended by Cumbria Vision in Report OS.13/08 be endorsed.

COS.125/08
PLAY STRATEGY

The Community Support Manager (Mr Burns) presented report CS.96/08 which highlighted progress made on the actions from the Play Strategy, since its implementation in 2007.

Mr Burns introduced the Youth Participation Officer (Ms Davies), the Play Development Manager (Mrs Smith) and the Youth Engagement Officer (Mr Hinde) of the Community Support Team.  He further explained that, although the Strategy was mainly concerned with the work that the Community Support team carried out, there were key elements that were led by other Units of the Council eg Greenspaces, Housing, Tullie House etc and that representatives from each of these teams would be present at future meetings.  Each team member highlighted some of the work they carried out within the action plan.

Mr Burns played a short DVD which showed some of the activities which had taken place over the last twelve months.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

a)  In response to a Member’s question Mrs Smith explained that the programme of activities which had been presented at the meeting, was scheduled up to March 2011 and it was hoped that all wards would be covered by then.  Denton Holme was due to begin in Autumn 2009.

b)  When would the obsolete or underused playground sites be identified?

In the absence of a representative from the Greenspaces team, who were lead on this issue, the Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) responded that there was no specific timescale at the moment and he agreed to supply Members of the Committee with the details as they were outlined in the Council’s Playground Strategy.

c)  What arrangements were in place for partnership working?  Were there any pooled budgets?

Mr Burns explained that, although there were no formal arrangements in place, other than the networking Terms of Reference for the Play Partnership, almost all of the work carried out by the team was with partnership with other agencies or community groups.  The team had a contact to deliver service for CYP on behalf of the County Council, but other than the Big Lottery Grant, there was no other funding.

d)  Were there plans to involve Councillors in the consultation for the project at Heysham Park?

Mr Burns responded that the consultation process was being developed and added that the Heysham Park development fell under Green Spaces.

Mrs Smith explained that in regard to the CYP teams activity programme, letters were sent out to Councillors within the Ward where the programme was being held.

e)  A Member commented that that the Action Plan lacked a lot of information including targets and details of lead officers.

Mr Burns explained that the Strategy itself identified the lead partners and that the Plan needed to be read in tandem with the Strategy, but agreed that in future, reports would be clearer and more detailed in this respect.

f)  What kind of programmes or actions were in place to accommodate the 56 children/young people identified as having special/additional needs and where did the figure come from?

Mrs Smith responded that the children were integrated into the activities and the figure came from the registration forms.  This figure included children with a range of special needs ranging from allergies to a child with disabilities.

g)  What was the criteria for selecting the areas where the programme would be carried forward?

Mr Hinde explained that there had been an intense process to discover where children gathered, the mobile unit could go, where there was perceived  potential to develop a local Play Partnership and where local people would get involved.  It was important to get local people involved and partnerships set up to ensure the programme of activities was sustainable.

RESOLVED – 1)  That the progress on the actions as set out in the Action Plan be noted;

2) That the Committee urged the Executive to nominate a Councillor to be the Member’s Children’s Champion as recommended in the Play Strategy;

3) That the Committee receive a further more detailed update on the Action Plan in six months time

4) That an informal session be held at a future meeting between Officers of the Community Support Unit and Members of this Committee.

(The meeting ended at 12.25pm)


